Bowers Gifford & North Benfleet Parish Council 

30th May 2012

MINUTES OF THE BOWERS GIFFORD AND NORTH BENFLEET 
ANNUAL PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 

HELD AT THE BENBOW CLUB BOWERS GIFFORD

ON WEDNESDAY 30 MAY 2012 AT 7.30 PM.
Present:
Councillors:
                           
R. Smillie (Chairman):  





B. Williams: B Foster:  N. Tyler:
Officer:
                                         Christine Barlow – Parish Clerk     

                                           

Members of the Public:    
12 members of the public

	
	Introductions – Councillor Smillie welcomed all to the Parish Council’s Annual Meeting and gave a brief update of the Council’s successes during the previous year. 

	1/12
	Election of Chair to the Parish Council – Councillor Robert Smillie was elected unopposed as Chair ( Proposed: Councillor Williams: Seconded: Councillor Foster)  

	2/12
	Signing of Declaration of Acceptance of Office by elected Chair – Declaration of Acceptance signed by Councillor Smillie.

	3/12
	Election of Vice-Chair to the Parish Council – Councillor Bernard Foster was elected unopposed as Vice –Chair. 

	4/12
	Apologies for Absence – Councillor Debbie Ward

	5/12
	Declarations of members personal and/or prejudicial interest (existence and nature) with regard to items on the agenda. Members of the Council are subject to the Local Authorities (Model Code of Conduct) Order 2007 (Sl. 2007/1159) (the revised Code) with the additional non mandatory section 12(2) 

None received

	6/12
	To appoint Representatives to outside bodies and to the Parish Council’s internal Planning working group. 
(i) Councillor Bernard Foster to represent the Parish Council on the Association of Basildon Local Council’s (ABLC). Councillor Nigel Tyler to deputise as and when necessary. 

(ii)  Councillor Foster and Councillor Tyler appointed as planning advisory members.  

	7/12
	Councillor vacancy – to update on the current position: The two councillor vacancies have been advertised in the Spring /Summer Bowers Bugle newsletter, Evening Echo and a notice put on the Benbow Club noticeboard. To date there have been two enquires with one resident requesting an application form which was duly sent. 

	8/12
	Parish Council meetings calendar for 2012/2013 - To confirm the Parish Council meeting calendar for 2012/2013

Meeting dates were confirmed as the last Wednesday in the month, except in agreed special circumstances. The meeting dates were recorded as : 

2012:  

27th June:  25th July:  29th August:  26th September:  31st October: 28th November:  19th December:(Format change due to Christmas Holiday) 

2013:
30th January:  27th February:  27th March:  24th April:  22nd May (Annual Parish Meeting ) 29th May (Annual Council Meeting)  
Meeting dates would be notified to the Benbow Club to book the hall for meetings, included on the website and the next edition of Parish newsletter and noticeboards. 

	9/12
	Public participation session with respect to items on the agenda, previously notified to the Clerk. (The maximum time allowed for this item is 15 minutes) 

Note: The Council will firstly hear from Councillors with prejudicial interest who must leave the room immediately after they have made their representations, answered questions or given evidence. Councillors cannot remain in the room to hear the representations of others. After close of the public participation session, any member having left due to Section 12(2) may re-join the Council. When the Council starts to discuss any item on the agenda, where a member has an interest, the member with that interest must have regard to the Code of Conduct and make the necessary disclosure and where appropriate leave the
meeting. 
(i) A resident asked for an update on the proposed development plans for Little Chalvedon Hall – Councillor Smillie gave an update and advised that currently no planning application had been submitted by Meridian Strategic Land Limited, the company working on behalf of Nottinghamshire County Council and until this happens there is very little the Parish Council can do. 



	
	However the Council is monitoring the situation and will report back any changes at future meeting.
(ii) A resident asked if the overgrown hedge along side a property on the corner of William Road and Pound Lane could be pruned as it was currently overhanging the footpath and reducing the width of the path making it difficult for pedestrians and disabled buggies to have clear access. Parish Clerk to make enquires regarding ownership and responsibility to cut.  

	10/12
	Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 25th April 2012 - To agree minutes of the full Council meeting held on 25th April 2012.
The minutes were agreed as a true record and accurate record and signed by the Chair. 



	11/12
	Clerks Report – Clerk to update on business and relevant correspondence since the last meeting. 
Much of the Parish Clerk’s report was already included on the meeting agenda. 
(i) A letter had been received from Essex County Council advising that road works were due to be carried from the junction of the A127 south, for a distance of 720 meters with effect sometime after 4th June 2012 between 19.00 – 05.00.

(ii)  Letter from Veolia Pitsea Marshes Trust (25.4.12) once again approving for release their element of the grant funding (£32K) for the Westlake Play Area Project and setting out conditions for the grant.  

(iii)   Still waiting for a response, despite a number emails, from Essex County Council Highways regarding permission to site Parish Council noticeboards at various locations on Highways land. 

(iv)  Letter (21.5.12) from LocoLines Limited of Manor Garden Centre, Pound Lane, regarding the effects of the Sadlers Junction Improvements on their business and livelihood. 
(v)  Councillor Foster had followed up residents concerns regarding parking in Pound Lane and on the bend opposite the Benbow Club. He had been advised that as there were no reported accidents in the previous 3 years no action would be taken to enforce traffic restrictions at the present time. Following further enquires Councillor Foster and the Parish Clerk met an Officer from South Essex Parking Partnership regarding the installation of yellow lines in this location. The basic outcome was that, unless a consultation was carried out and agreement obtained from the 10 properties nearest the bend in question no action would be taken to paint yellow lines on the bend. Regarding the parking on the pavement this would be a matter for the police to take action. 
(vi)  May edition of Essex Association of Local Council’s ‘County Update’ newsletter received.


	12/12


	Financial Report – To update on the Internal Audit for 2011/2012 and to report on Council’s financial position since the last meeting.  

(i) The Internal Audit was carried out satisfactorily (attached Appendix A) on   15th May 2012 and Annual Audit Report 2012 and Audit Plan, as per internal audit, signed by Councillor Robert Smillie. The completed Annual Audit report to be submitted to the Audit Commission by 11th June 2012.

Notice posted on the Benbow Club noticeboard and the website informing electors of their right of inspection of the accounts from 8th May 2012 - 8th June 2012.
(ii) Balance at bank as of 30th May 2012  -  £20,572.34
     Payments debited to account, since 25th April 2012 -  £1057.05
     Payments credited to account, since 25th April 2012 -  £212.17



	13/12
	Bank Account signatories – To reconfirm and amend bank account signatories. 

The bank account signatories were confirmed as: Councillors Williams, Foster and Tyler.  

The Parish Clerk requested permission to set up banking arrangements to enable bill payments under £500 to be transferred electronically to reduce the cost of postage when making cheque payments.  All payments would be agreed as per the Parish Council’s financial safeguarding arrangements and with prior consultation with signatories. The request was AGREED by all present. 


	14/12
	To review and comment on Planning Applications under the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended)

TOWN AND COUNTRY PLANNING ACT 1990 – APPLICATION NO: 
12/00488/FULL - Single storey rear extension – Everest, Cornwall Road, Bowers Gifford North Benfleet. 
The Council considered the application and recorded no objections to the application. Parish Clerk to inform Basildon Council Planning Department of their comment.  


	15/12
	North Benfleet All Saints Church – To receive notification regarding the proposed change of lease of the closed church building in North Benfleet Hall Road and to record the Council’s comments.  
At the meeting on 25th April 2012 the Parish Clerk had informed that she had received an email from Church Commissioners notifying the Parish Council, as a statutory consultee, of proposals to amend the current lease of North Benfleet All Saints Church. ( Item 204/11) Under the current lease the closed church was leased as a monument but the Church Commissioners were proposing to amend this lease to allow the property to be leased for Christian worship and allow the present lessee to sub-lease to the Greek Orthodox Church based in Basildon. 
The Parish Council had now received a letter requesting them to formerly comment on this proposed amendment. 

In forwarding their comments to the Diocese, whilst they did not object to the property being used for worship, there were concerns regarding the property being structurally unsound, bus transport links being limited as there was a reduced bus service on Saturday and no service on a Sunday currently. There was no car park on the site and given the poor transport links car usage would increase and parking on the roads around the site would have an impact on residents, and increase traffic to and from the church. It was also commented that various organisations had offered to undertake work on the property at different times to bring it back into good use, but these offers had been refused.  The Clerk was asked to pass the Council’s comments on to the Diocese of Chelmsford. 


	16/12
	Westlake Park Project – to provide the Council with an update on the progress of the project.

The funding had been secured for the first phase of the project – a junior play area. Residents living nearest to the proposed location within Westlake Park had been consulted by letter on the location and asked to make any response by 3rd June 2012. The Clerk had received one telephone call from one resident raising concern regarding the mis-use of the equipment by older individuals but had received no objections or comments in writing. A design of the proposed play equipment would be on display on  the Parish Council stand at the Village Fete on 4th June and this would give residents one more opportunity, before placing the order , to raise any concerns. 
A resident asked if the Park car park was to be resurfaced as the dusty surface caused problems to residents living alongside to the car park. The resident was advised that consultation was still on-going but at the present time Basildon Council, the land owners, had no plans to resurface the car park and a suggestion from the Parish Council that they might enter into an agreement with Birse Civils whilst the contractors were still on site had been refused as the company was not a preferred contractor of Basildon Council. 

Also the Council was asked if anything could be done to prevent motor bikes using the park. The Council advised that there would be some additional planting on the far side of the Park to limit access but unless the individuals on the motorbikes could be identified or apprehended in the process, they were limited in what action could be taken. It was suggested that the best course of action would be to contact the Police the next time there was an incident.   


	17/12
	Fun Walk – Councillor Robert Smillie to update on the Parish Council’s participation in this charity event on 27th May 2012 to raise money for the Westlake Park project. 

The John Baron Fun Walk had been completed successfully by Councillor Smillie and Foster and two supporters on 27th May 2012. It was anticipated that when all sponsorship money had been collected, together with an additional amount from the share of a bonus pot which was offered to all organisations taking part, the amount collected was expected to realise in excess of £900. This money would be ring fenced for the second phase of the Westlake Park project , 


	18/12
	Chalvedon Hall Development update – To update the Council on recent events in respect of the Meridian Strategic Land workshop attended by members of the Parish Council.

The Parish Council had attended a workshop on 15th May 2012 held by Meridian Strategic Land at Pitsea Leisure Centre. The purpose of the workshop consultation was to obtain the views of various organisations on the proposals by Meridian Strategic Land. Those that attended came from different professional areas of the community and the workshop was intended to be an information sharing exercise. The Parish Council obtained a plan of the proposals for the development which would be on display on the Parish Council stall at the Fete in June for residents to view. It was understood that Meridian Strategic Land proposed to hold a public consultation; however a date and venue to hold the event was yet to be confirmed. 


	19/12
	The Queens Diamond Jubilee and 2012 Olympic Fete – To update on arrangements for the Village Fete on Monday 4th June 2012
All preparations for the Fete were in place and a Diamond Jubilee Celebrations grant of £2000 had been obtained from Basildon Council towards costs of the project, subject to certain conditions. A £400 grant had also been obtained from Essex County Council Legacy 2012 to support the event. Residents had volunteered to help and any offers of help on the day would be welcomed. Local businesses had also offered their support with raffle donations. The Fete would run from 1pm to 5 pm and the Sutherland Pipe & Drums would herald the event and Mayor Mo Larkin and Stephen Metcalfe MP had agreed to open the event. 



	20/12
	Date of next meeting – 27th June 2012 at the Benbow Club, Pound Lane at 7.30 p.m. 


6

